Lindenwood College

BULLETIN



Summer vacation is not over but Lindenwood girls are already looking forward to September and the renewal of college friendships. This scene, snapped last fall, will be repeated many times in September.

In this Issue:

Alumnae to Raise \$10,000 Fund
Page Three

Tribute to Dr. Gipson
Page Four

Lindenwood Fellowships
Page Five

Roll Call of Class of 1934

Page Six

Girl of the Month

Page Seven

Alumnae Constitution

Page Eight

Alumnae News

Pages Eleven and Twelve

LINDENWOOD COLLEGE BULLETIN

Vol. 121

JULY, 1948

No. 11

A Monthly Paper Published by LINDENWOOD COLLEGE ST. CHARLES, MO.

Entered at the St. Charles Post Office as Second Class Matter

Alumnae Association Authorizes Annual Alumnae Fund of at Least \$10,000

Gifts from All Alumnae and Former Students to Be Sought for Fund Which Will Be Used to Further Work of the College—Doris Banta Gives Alumnae Address

PLANS to raise an annual fund of at least \$10,000 to be used for the work of the college, were authorized by a unanimous vote at the annual meeting of the Lindenwood College Alumnae Association on May 29. The specific use for which the alumnae fund will be used in any year will be determined by the association at its annual meeting.

Mrs. H. K. Stumberg, of St. Charles, president of the association, pointed out that the authorization of the fund is "one of the most significant actions ever taken by the association." Discussing its need, she said that "the growth of the college and the rise in the costs of the services it gives its students makes desirable a corresponding increase in income. The college is operated on tuition income from students, on income from endowment, and on gifts from its friends. No student has paid the full cost of her education at Lindenwood College.

"Each year the college spends in addition to its income from students, a considerable income from the endowment and gifts to its operation. It is the thought of the alumnae, therefore, that former students of the institution will be especially eager to have an opportunity to participate in the work of their alma mater, and that they will make gifts to the Alumnae Fund with gratitude to the college and with enthusiastic faith in its future."

The officers of the association emphasize the hope that alumnae everywhere will respond to the call for this fund so that the gift to the college will represent the support of a great many alumnae rather than large gifts from a few. Those who wish to participate in this fund should mail their gifts directly to the Lindenwood Alumnae Association, in care of the college.

Mrs. Stumberg presided at the annual dinner of the association in Ayres Hall and welcomed the members of the Class of 1948 into the association. Miss Dorothy Roberts, president of the class, responded. President McCluer presented as honor guests Dr. Alice E. Gipson, academic dean and Miss Ethel B. Cook, bursar. Other guests, who were introduced by Mrs. Stumberg included Mrs. McCluer, Mrs. Houston W. Johnson, Dr. Alice Linnemann, Dr. Kate L. Gregg and Miss Kathryn Hankins, alumnae secretary.

The annual alumnae address was delivered this year by Miss Doris Banta, Class of '43 and now a practicing attorney in St. Louis. She spoke on "The Re-

Class President



Miss Dorothy Roberts, of Chester, Ill., president of the 1948 Senior Class. A member of the 1948 Popularity Court, Miss Roberts was also vice president of the Home Economics Club and photography editor of the Linden Leaves.

sponsibilities of Women as Citizens." Following the dinner the annual business meeting of the association was held in the Sibley Club Room.

In order that all alumnae of the college may be familiar with the constitution of the Lindenwood Alumnae Association, the constitution is presented in full. It follows.

CONSTITUTION

of the

LINDENWOOD COLLEGE ALUMNAE ASSOCIATION

Article 1.

Name tion shall be known as the

This organization shall be known as the ALUM-NAE ASSOCIATION of Lindenwood College.

> Article II. Object

The object of this association is to promote fellowship among the alumnae and for the advancement of (Continued on page 8)

Scholurship Winners







Winners of the Lindenwood Fellowships for 1948 are Miss Barbara Ann Little, left, Miss Louise Ritter, center, and Miss Lucette Stumberg, right.

Tribute Paid to Dr. Gipson By Faculty and Students

LINDENWOOD'S faculty and students paid tribute to Dr. Alice E. Gipson in resolutions adopted shortly before the end of the college year. At a meeting in the Library Club Room on May 27, the faculty presented Dr. Gipson with two matching pieces of luggage and a traveling clock.

Dr. Gipson retired as academic dean at the end of the college year after serving in that position and as head of the English Department for 24 years. She has been appointed as Lindenwood's faculty representative at the Washington University in Washington, D. C., in connection with the college's participation in the Washington semester.

The faculty's resolutions on her retirement stated: "Whereas, Dr. Gipson is retiring from the dean-ship after 24 years of loyal service in which she has sustained her position with the utmost dignity, honor and integrity, she has never betrayed a confidence; she has addressed herself to the problems of the faculty with an instant and sympathetic understanding and wise objectivity, she has upheld the dignity of the faculty and affirmed and preserved its academic freedom, she has raised the standing of the college through her devotion to sound principles of scholarship, and she has been a never-failing source of hope and encouragement, and

"Whereas, Dr. Gipson has richly shared with her students her wide knowledge and sensitive appreciation of literature, has taken a personal pride and interest in the achievements of all Lindenwood students, has dealt fairly and generously with them, giving careful attention to the individual problems and never sacrificing human values to the rigidity of a system, and "Whereas, Dr. Gipson has cherished beauty as it is expressed in the creative arts and indeed is a creative artist in her own field, has reverenced truth as demonstrated in science and philosophy, and has shown tolerance for human frailty and devotion to human welfare,

"Therefore be it resolved, that the faculty express its deep regret upon Dr. Gipson's retirement, its warm appreciation for her inspiring and progressive leadership, and its lasting gratitude for her intellectual honesty, her happy sense of humor, and her indomitable spirit."

The student body in a resolution signed by Miss Jeane Sebastian, president of the Student Government Association, thanked Dr. Gipson for "many instances of patience and thoughtfulness." Pointing out that Dr. Gipson has "always been aware of our needs and most helpful in guiding us through our academic life," the resolution called attention to her chapel services "with their mixture of humor and wisdom, which were among the many things we have enjoyed and profited by."

Lindenwood Club Is Organized in Long Beach, Calif.

A new Lindenwood club has been organized in Long Beach, Calif. At the first meeting in April Virginia Heinrith Griffin was the hostess. The following members were present: Mrs. Fred Hardiker, Mrs. Paul Ellis, Mrs. L. M. Plimpton, Mrs. O. M. Stoewer, Mrs. S. M. Robinson, Mrs. A. B. Skaggs, Miss Grace Irwin and Mrs. Griffin.

Three Seniors Receive Lindenwood Graduate Fellowships

Winners Announced at Commencement Are Lucette Stumberg, Barbara Ann Little and Louise Ritter—Other Honors Awarded to Undergraduates

Three members of the Class of 1948 were awarded Lindenwood Fellowships for graduate study at the 121st annual commencement of the college on May 31. They are: Miss Louise Ritter, St. Charles; Miss Lucette Stumberg, Austin, Texas, and Miss Barbara Ann Little, West Liberty, Iowa. The Fellowship in the Fine Arts Department is divided between Miss Stumberg and Miss Little.

The Fellowships are based on distinguished work in the student's chosen field of concentration, high character, outstanding contributions in extra-curricular activities, and the conviction that the student is capable of doing a high type of graduate work.

Miss Ritter, who majored in Home Economics, received a bachelor of science degree. She was one of the college's representatives in "Who's Who in American Colleges and Universities," was president of the Future Teachers of America and a past president of the Home Economics Club. She will study at the University of Missouri.

Miss Stumberg, who is also listed in "Who's Who," was president of Mu Phi Epsilon and a member of the Student Government Association. She received a bachelor of music degree. She played on June 24 at the Mu Phi Epsilon convention in Cleveland, Ohio.

Miss Little has been on the Dean's Honor Roll for eight semesters. She has served as secretary and vice president of Mu Phi Epsilon. In her Junior year she received the Eta Upsilon Gamma Scholarship. She also received a bachelor of music degree.

Other members of the Senior Class will do graduate study. Miss Margaret Lee Groce, of St. Charles, has an assistantship in biology at Ohio State University. Miss Nancy Kern, of Waterloo, Ill., will do graduate work in psychology at the University of Minnesota, and Miss Lois Schatzmann, of St. Louis County, will work in the same field at Washington University in St. Louis. Miss Ladeen Ostmann, of St. Charles, and Miss Melva Stahlhut, of Edwardsville, Ill., will enter the School of Law of Washington University.

The Sigma Iota Chi Scholarship for next year was awarded to Miss Frances Claire Jones, of Bloomfield, Ind. The Eta Upsilon Gamma Scholarship went to Miss Marianne Metzger, of Marceline, Mo. Both are members of the Class of '49. The scholarships are given for outstanding ability as a student and outstanding traits of character.

To Study Psychology



Miss Nancy Kern, who will do graduate work in psychology at the University of Minnesota.

Miss Jane Morrisey, of Joliet, Ill., Class of '48, was awarded the Richard Spahmer Prize for outstanding literary work. Second prize went to Miss Margherita Baker, of Leavenworth, Kan.

The prize offered by the St. Louis Afternoon Lindenwood Club was awarded to Miss Jeane Sebastian, of Cuba, Mo., Class of '48, and president of the Student Government Association. The prize was given for campus citizenship and contributions to college life,

The Lindenwood Evening Club Prize of \$50 was given to Miss Metzger for distinctive work in the field of creative writing.

A new prize, offered by the Los Angeles Lindenwood Club to the student who contributed most to the developing of a Christian atmosphere on the campus, went to Miss Nancy Kern, of Waterloo, Ill., Class of '48.

The prize offered by the college to the student in general biology for the most outstanding work during the year was divided between Miss Jennifer Sullivan, of Wichita, Kan., and Miss Margherita Baker.

Nelly Don Costume Design Prizes, awarded by Mrs. James Reed, an alumna of Lindenwood, were given as follows:

Completed dresses: First prize, Miss Margaret Burton, Wichita, Kan., second prize, Miss Essilee Playter, Mexico, Mo., third prize, Miss Dolores Thomas, (Continued on page 9)

Second Installment of Roll Call Of The Class of 1934

By KATHRYN HANKINS, Alumnae Secretary

This month we present the second installment of roll call of the Class of 1934. The following members of the class have responded to the inquiry of the Alumnae Office for news about themselves and their activities:

Katherine Erwin (Mrs. Frank Abbott Trice), Box 57, DeWitt, Ark.: "There isn't anything very interesting to tell about myself but I shall try to tell you a few of the things I have done with my life since I graduated from Lindenwood in June 1934. I attended Arkansas State Teachers College one summer and then went to the University of Arkansas three summers. I took special courses in Home Economics. I have taught Vocational Home Economics in the DeWitt High School for ten years. I am now married and have two children. My little boy, Abbott, Jr. is 21/2 years old. My little girl, Mary Katherine, was born February 13. My husband is a farmer and an assistant cashier in one of the banks here. My life is pretty busy with housekeeping and taking care of my children but I am happy and enjoying it. I've never been back to school since I graduated but I hope to sometime visit the campus and see some of my old friends there. I do hope that my little girl will make Lindenwood the 'school of her choice' because I know she would love it just as her mother did."

Marjorie Wycoff, 517 W. Sixth St., Garnett, Kan.: "About a month after graduating from Lindenwood, I began working in public employment service with the National Reemployment Service as Assistant District Manager of seven counties in Kansas. In 1938. I was transferred to the State Employment Service where I began a woman's battle as the only woman manager of a local employment service office in the state. In January 1942, after the President had "blanketed" all of the State Employment Services under the U. S. Employment Service, I was transferred to Topeka to the State office, where I did my "bit" during the war as State Supervisor of Labor Recruitment for Kansas. This work was most interesting as I had the privilege of visiting war plants all over the country. Washington beckoned to me a year ago, and at present I am a Placement Specialist with the Overseas Affairs Branch of the Department of the Armywandering in and out of the Pentagon as though I know where I am going. This work is fascinating as we hire civilian workers for the Military Governments of the Far East and European Commands. In a few days I shall leave for a New York to California "junket" to hire teachers for the American Dependents Schools overseas. Perhaps on some of my stops I shall meet former Lindenwood girls and I hope, some of my classmates. My desire to study law has never abated, and since I have been in Washington I have gone to law school every night, and am now in my third semester. In spite of the enjoyment I have experienced in my work, I can't help feeling a spark of envy when I read about the girls I knew who are now mothers and homemakers. I shall look forward to a future visit to Lindenwood."

Grace Ritter (Mrs. Robert G. Jackson), 310 Union Ave., Mt. Vernon, N. Y.: "After graduating from Lindenwood in 1934, I taught for eight years in Fairview High School, St. Louis County, Missouri. In June 1938, I received my Master's degree in History from Washington University in St. Louis. Mr. Jackson and I were married in June 1942 at the Little Church of the Flowers in Glendale, Calif. Since then, my husband having entered the army, I lived in various parts of the United States which included an interesting time spent as a temporary Civil Service employee at the Port of Embarkation, Charleston, South Carolina. After my husband's return from overseas early in 1946 we came to New York to live where Mr. Jackson has established his business in domestic and foreign sales. My days are pleasantly occupied with being a homemaker. We have two children, Robert, who will be 4 years old in May, and Bernadette, who was born last December 23."

Georgia Lee Hoffman (Mrs. H. M. Bollman), 1146 Pike St., St. Charles: "I am still living in St. Charles and only three blocks from the College. I worked with the Missouri Social Service and the Home Economic Departments after graduation. While I was in this work I met my husband and we came back to St. Charles to live. We have one daughter, Patsy, who is 10 years old and who is very, very dear to us. I have had arthritis for the past nine years—so, I have done little more than keep my family and home functioning."

Velda Wagner (Mrs. Charles L. Kramer), Wyoming, Ill.: "After completing my Business Course at Lindenwood, I spent the next five years as Dr. Alice E. Gipson's secretary—five very happy years—it was a pleasure staying on at Lindenwood and working as one of the staff. In September of 1939, I married Charles Kramer of Granite City, Ill., and we went

(Continued on page 10)

Girl of the Month

THE GIRL of this month is Harriette Hudson who received a Lindenwood Graduate Fellowship in 1946. She entered Oberlin Conservatory of Music, in October 1946, to do graduate work in Piano and History of Music. After having an audition with Dr. Shaw, director of the conservatory, she was assigned to study piano with Prof. David Moyer, with whom she continued work for three semesters. Her work with him was primarily covering repertory rather than preparing recitals.

In November of 1947, she played a group of numbers on one of the Wednesday night recitals. She also taught for him on several occasions when he had to be away. She has also been doing some private teaching during her two years there, which she says has been experience which should be helpful in the future. Besides her regular course and private teaching, she has been assistant to Mrs. Hall, assistant to the director. Her job involves taking care of all student absences, recording grades, and personnel work, which, as she said, is a responsible position but one which she has enjoyed.

Through it she has come in contact with all the students and has come to know personally all the conservatory faculty members. She has completed all her credits (24 hours) toward the Master of Music degree except her thesis (6 hours) on which she is working now. No graduate work graded less than "B" can be counted toward a Masters degree. She said that with hard work she has managed to get "B's" in all her courses. Her courses which she has taken follow:

Piano (14 hrs. credit)

Graduate Seminar-general music history (4 hrs.)

History of Opera (2 hrs.)

History of Orchestral Music (2 hrs.)

Piano Literature (2 hrs.)

She plans to teach piano or piano and history in a college next year.

Two New Scholarships Are Given to College By Arthur S. Goodall

Two \$500 scolarships, to be known as the Nannie S. Goodall Memorial Scholarships, have been announced by President Franc L. McCluer. They are the gift of Arthur S. Goodall, a member of the Board of Directors of the college and are a memorial to Mr. Goodall's mother. The scholarships will be used to help worthy young women to secure their education at Lindenwood and will be awarded for the first time this fall.

Expressing his appreciation for the gift, Dr. Mc-Cluer said that Mr. Goodall's "faith in the institution, his devoted service as a director, and his generosity in providing these scholarships are a source of



Hariette Hudson

strength to the college and an inspiration to its friends. The limited number of scholarships now available at Lindenwood makes Mr. Goodall's gift all the more welcome. It is hoped that others will follow this example. Surely an investment in the Christian education of young women is one of the wisest and most far-reaching in its influence that one can make."

Faculty Make Plans for Busy Vacation

Members of Lindenwood's faculty will divide the summer between teaching, study and relaxation. Dr. and Mrs. William W. Parkinson and their daughter, Patty, sailed from New York on June 23 for Europe. Dr. Parkinson will spend six weeks in special study at the University of Zurich in Switzerland on the educational systems of Europe and the problems of postwar reconstruction. Dr. and Mrs. Parkinson plan to visit Paris, Rome and London before returning to this country.

Dr. Homer Clevenger is commuting this summer between St. Charles and Columbia, Mo. He is a member of the faculty of the University of Missouri for the summer session and spends his weekends in St. Charles keeping up with his duties as mayor.

Robert Hume is teaching a course in speech at the University of California and will direct a play at the First Theater of California in Monterey.

Miss Rachel Morris will remain in St. Charles to supervise the building of her house, which she hopes to have ready to move into in October.

Dr. Agnes Sibley went East in June to see her brother graduate from the medical school of Yale University. (Continued on page 10)

Alumni Association to Raise \$10,000 Fund

(Continued from page 3)

Lindenwood College. It's membership is composed of graduates of Lindenwood College.

Article III. Membership

Sec. 1. Any woman who received a degree from Lindenwood College shall be an active member of the Alumnae Association. Any woman who received a diploma or certificate previous to 1936 is an active member of this Association.

Sec. II. Any former Lindenwood student shall be an associate member.

Article IV. Officers

Sec. I. The officers of said association shall consist of a President, Vice President, Secretary and Treasurer, and they shall constitute the Official Board of the Lindenwood College Alumnae Association.

Sec. II. The officers of the Association, together with the president or her representative of each Lindenwood College Club provided she is a graduate of Lindenwood, with three additional members appointed by the Official Board, shall constitute an Executive Board.

Sec, III. There shall be an Alumnae Advisory Board of Lindenwood College consisting of seven (7) members of the Alumnae Association. These members shall be selected to represent various areas within the territory served by the college and shall be nominated by the Executive Board of the Alumnae Association and elected for a term of one year by the Board of Directors of Lindenwood College. The Alumnae Advisory Board shall be invited to meet with the Board of Directors at the annual spring meeting of the Board.

Sec. IV. There shall be a Personnel Secretary and an Alumnae Advisor, each of whom shall be appointed by the college.

Article V. Lindenwood Clubs

Sec. I. Application for organization of a Lindenwood Club shall be made to the Alumnae Secretary of Lindenwood College.

Sec. II. A Lindenwood Club shall consist of at least 20 members in order to have representation on the Executive Board. Exception to this article may be made by the consent of the Alumnae Association.

Article VI.

Sec. I. This constitution may be amended or changed by a two-thirds majority vote of its members present at any annual meeting.

Sec. II. This association shall make by-laws for its government.

BY-LAWS

I. Duties of Officers

Sec. 1. It shall be the duty of the President to preside at all regular and called meetings of the association and the executive meetings of the Board.

It shall be her duty to welcome the incoming class at each annual meeting. She shall recommend such measures as she thinks necessary for the good of the association.

She shall fill all vacancies on the board with the approval of the Official Board, and she shall appoint all necessary committees.

Sec. II. The Vice-President in the absence of the president, shall assume the duties of that office. She shall be responsible for the Memorial Service at the annual meeting.

Sec. III. The Secretary shall keep the minutes of all meetings and shall publish in the Bulletin such notices as pertain to the association. She shall have the management of the elections.

Sec. IV. The Treasurer shall have charge of all funds received and submit a report of receipts and expenditures at the regular annual meeting. She shall be authorized to pay all bills signed by the President and Secretary.

Sec. V. It shall be the duty of the Personnel Secretary to keep records and addresses of all students, and the same to be held convenient for reference. Upon receipt of notices of the death of members she shall publish same in the Bulletin, with resolutions of sympathy in the name of the Association. Items of interest concerning the alumnae should be sent to her.

Sec. VI. It shall be the duty of the Alumnae Advisor to promote in every way the interest of Lindenwood College, the Alumnae Association and the College Clubs.

II.

Meetings, Nominations and Elections

Sec. I. The annual meeting shall be held at Lindenwood College near Commencement, at a time assigned by the College.

Sec. II. A nominating committee shall be appointed by the Official Board of the Association to present a list of candidates for office at the annual election. The election of officers shall be by ballot at the annual meeting. A majority vote shall constitute an election.

Sec. III. No one shall serve more than two consecutive years in the same office.

Sec. IV. The newly elected officers shall assume their duties at the close of the annual meeting.

III.

Sec. I. A quorum shall consist of one officer and ten active members.

(Continued on page 9)

Young Artists Symphony Winners





Winners of the St. Louis Symphony Society's annual Contest for Young Artists are Miss Lynette Nelson, high school Senior of University City, Mo., at left, and Miss Barbara Watkins, of Oklahoma City, Okla., who will be a Senior at Lindenwood this fall. Miss Nelson won top honors in piano and Miss Watkins in voice.

Alumnae Fund

(Continued from page 8)

Sec. II. An entrance fee of \$1.00 is asked from each member of the incoming class.

Sec. III. An annual assessment of \$1.00 is asked from each active and associate member with which to establish an Alumnae Fund, the use of which to be decided by the Alumnae Association. This assessment to be paid to the Alumnae Treasurer in care of Lindenwood College on or before the annual meeting.

Sec. IV. These by-laws may be amended or changed by a two-thirds majority vote of its members attending any annual meeting.

Sec. V. The procedure of this Association shall be governed by Roberts Rules of Order.

Fellowship Winners

(Continued from page 5)

Centralia, Ill., and honorable mention, Miss Nancy Boyd, San Antonio, Texas.

Sketches: First prize, Miss Boyd, second prize, Miss Dona MacNaughton, Eagle Grove, Iowa, third prize, Miss Jean Richter, Des Moines, Iowa, and honorable mention, Miss Ada Anne Pope, University City, Mo.

In the Freshman Bible Memory Contest, two students tied for first place and both received prizes of \$20. They are: Miss Jean Callis, Sedalia, Mo., and Miss Phyllis Mace, Arcola, Ill. Second prize went to Miss Jacqueline Beall, Shelbyville, Ind.

The General Achievement Prize in the Fine Art Department was divided between Miss Jane Foust, of Owensboro, Ky., and Miss Dorothy Walker, of Grand Island, Neb. The Painting Prize in the Art Department went to Miss Helen Ray, of Hayti, Mo.

Progress Prizes to students not specializing in music

who made the most progress in music during the year were awarded as follows: Piano, Miss Joyce Miles, Saginaw, Mich.; Voice, Miss Joyce Powell, Kansas City, Mo.; Violin, Miss Jacqueline Beall; Organ, Miss Carolyn Furnish, Kansas City, Mo.; Orchestral Instruments, Miss Marion Bebb, Muskogee, Okla.

The Original Composition in Music Theory Prize for underclassmen was divided between Miss Anne Watt, of Olaa, Hawaii, and Miss Carolyn Hughes, of Benton, Ark. The prize for upperclassmen was given to Miss Marjorie Moehlenkamp, St. Charles.

The Mu Phi Epsilon Prize for the outstanding Freshman music major was awarded to Miss Jean Eiel, of Osage, Iowa.

Graduate Assistant



Miss Margaret Groce, of St. Charles, Glass of '48, who has been awarded an assistantship in biology at Ohio University.

Lindenwood Children







A future Lindenwood girl is Cevella Grace Line, at left, 3½ year old daughter of Mr. and Mrs. Forrest Line, of 1727 Sherbourne Dr., Los Angeles, Calif. Gevella has a brother, James Thomas, who was born February 3. Their mother was Sibyl Thomas and she attended Lindenwood in 1937-38. In the center are William Bailey and Robert Charles Dotson, sons of Mr. and Mrs. W. H. Dotson, of 206 N. Gentral Ave., Clayton, Mo. William is 3½ and Robert is 17 months old. Their mother was Dorothy Bailey, Class of '43. The young man at right is Richard Purser Taylor, who posed for this picture when he was 6 months old. He is the son of Mr. and Mrs. R. P. Taylor, of 2032 Jackson St., Alexandria, La. Mrs. Taylor was Dolores West and she attended Lindenwood in 1945-46.

Roll Call of Class of 1934

(Continued from page 6)

there to live. In 1945 we moved back to my home town of Wyoming. Our oldest daughter, Judy, is in the first grade this year, and our second daughter. Mary Ellen, is 5 now, and Roger, our son is 2. My family, needless to say, keeps me busy enough, but there is time, too, to get some Mothers' Club work in and attend and take part in the local literary club. Christmastime always brings greetings from many of my old Lindenwood friends."

Lois Gene Sheetz (Mrs. Fred Venrick), 312 S. Fifth St., Columbia, Mo.: "I married in 1937 and lived for eight and a half years in Little Rock, Ark. In December 1945 we moved to Columbia. My husband is an Agricultural Engineer with the Portland Cement Association. I am a member of the American Association of University Women and am secretary of the Boone County Republican Women's Club. With the passing of time I realize more fully the value of my two years at Lindenwood."

(To be concluded next month)

Faculty Vacations

(Continued from page 7)

Dr. Elizabeth Dawson and Miss Grace Albrecht are auditing courses at the University of Colorado at Boulder. Miss Virginia Krautheim is doing graduate work this summer at the University of Wisconsin and Miss Dorothy Ross is attending the Lloyd Shaw Cheyenne Mountain Dance School at Colorado Springs, Colo. After her courses there she will be a counselor at Camp Chickagami in Wisconsin.

Next Generation



These attractive youngsters are the children of Mr. and Mrs. Charles Kramer, of Wyoming, Ill. From the left they are: Judith Ann, Mary Ellen and Roger. Their mother was Velda Wagner, a member of the Class of '34.

ALUMNAE NEWS FROM FAR AND NEAR

Miss Virginia Beazley, of Salina, Kan., a member of the Class of '47, received a \$1200 fellowship in sociology at the University of Washington last year. Because of her excellent record the fellowship has been renewed for 1948-49.

Mrs. Helen Hook Hume of 2030 Geyer Ave., St. Louis (Helen Hook, Class of '29), was awarded the degree of master of arts in education by Washington University at its commencement in June.

A letter from Mrs. R. W. Fennig, of 2933 Grape St., Denver, Colo., brings news of several Lindenwood alumnae. Mrs. Fennig, who was Nancy Ann Bell, attended Lindenwood in 1938-40. She and her husband have a son, Robert W. Fennig, Jr., who was a year old on May 15. She writes that Harriet Clearman, (1938-40) is living in Denver and is employed at the Colorado National Bank.

The following extracts from a letter sent to Miss Mary Terhune of the Modern Language Department from Mrs. Frank Salas (Nancy Jane Reichard) tells of her life in Las Piedras, Venezuela. Mr. Salas is a petroleum engineer with the Shell Oil Co. She writes: "My Nancy was born in Barquisimeto, where her father is from. By the way, do you recall the last revolution we had here? I got out of the hospital the day it started. The army had the police force cornered in the armory, which is just a block away. So Nancy

Hope of Tomorrow



These handsome boys are the sons of Mr. and Mrs. Emerson B. Link, of 7810 Murdock St., Webster Groves, Mo. Left to right they are: Blaine, 11, Joel, 4½ and Stevens, 10. Mrs. Link, who was Nancy Smith, attended Lindenwood in 1932-35.

Lindenwood Boy



Mark David was 1 year-old when he posed for this picture with his mother. He is the son of Mr. and Mrs. Nathaniel L. Fine, of 2123 Dorothy Ave., Louisville, Ky. Mrs. Fine was Marion Berkman and she attended Lindenwood in 1939-41.

had an eventful beginning to say the least. Caracas is lovely. We are in a new camp now and have a new house, three bedrooms, three baths, a breakfast room, and of course a living room, dining room and kitchen, for which we pay about \$40 a month."

A June bride was Miss Elizabeth Ann Kirk, daughter of Dr. and Mrs. Esley Joseph Kirk, of Omaha, Neb. Miss Kirk, who attended Lindenwood in 1943-45, chose June 20 as the date of her marriage to Edward Thomas Carmen Jones at Madison, Wis.

Miss Lois Carol Banta, who attended Lindenwood in 1940-42, chose June 19 as the date of her marriage to Scott Ridge Brewer, Jr., at Alexandria, Va. The bride is the daughter of Mr. and Mrs. Parker Monroe Banta. Mr. and Mrs. Brewer are now at home at 445 East Fourteenth St., New York City.

May 28 was the date chosen by Miss Mary Lou Iglehart for her marriage to John Goodloe Bookhout at Dallas, Texas. The bride, who attended Lindenwood in 1946-47, is the daughter of Mr. and Mrs. Royse M. Iglehart, of Dallas.

WEDDINGS

On June 23 at St. Charles, Miss Mary Elizabeth Blackhurst, a member of the Class of '44 and the daughter of Mr. and Mrs. Stephen Blackhurst, of St. Charles, was married to Winston H. Wolf.

Miss Mary Marshall Miller, daughter of Mr. and Mrs. James Lewis Miller, of Platte City, Mo., was married to the Rev. David King Pegues and June 15 at Platte City. The bride was formerly employed in the office of Student Guidance and Personnel.

On June 2 at Oklahoma City, Okla., Miss Earleen Simon, daughter of Mr. and Mrs. Earle M. Simon, of Oklahoma City, became the bride of Jack Russell Mills. Mrs. Mills attended Lindenwood in 1944-45. She and her husband are now at home at 2705 N.W. Twenty-fifth St., Oklahoma City.

Miss Helen Bandy, daughter of Mrs. Harold James Bandy, of Granite City, Ill., chose May 27 as the date of her marriage to Richard Alan Miller in New York City. The bride is a member of the Class of '40 and was editor of the Linden Leaves.

Russell L. Dearmont, of St. Louis, a member of Lindenwood's Board of Directors, has announced the engagement of his daughter, Miss Sarah Lee Dearmont, to Robert Lee Hovis, Jr. The wedding is planned for this fall. Miss Dearmont is a member of the Class of '44 and was the 1944 May Queen.

Miss Jeanne Louise Brugger, who attended Lindenwood in 1941-42, was married to Samuel Renteria on December 12, 1947, at Globe, Ariz.

BIRTHS

It's a boy proclaims the announcement of Mr. and Mrs. Raymond C. Ernest, of 225 W. Jefferson Ave., Kirkwood, Mo. Their son was born on May 25. Mrs. Ernest was Betty A. Wright and she attended Lindenwood in 1942-43.

Sheri Ann is the name chosen for the daughter born on May 29 to Mr. and Mrs. James R. Keyes, of 107 Colonial Ave., Shennandoah, Iowa. Sheri's mother was Dona Jean Lawshe and she attended Lindenwood in 1945-46.

A daughter, who has been named Julie Ann, was born on March 9 to Mr. and Mrs. John H. Call, of 3244 Grandview Blvd., Sioux City, Iowa. Mrs. Call was Alice Christianson and she attended Lindenwood in 1944-45. Kristine Tarling is the name chosen for the daughter born on February 18 to Mr. and Mrs. Victor W. Take, of 411 Fairwood Lane, Kirkwood, Mo. Kristine has a sister, Viki, 2½. Their mother was Mary Jane Tarling and she is a member of the Class of '43.

A son, who has been named Terence Albert, was born on June 4 to Mr. and Mrs. Richard Piper Gilmore, of Dale, Ind. Mrs. Gilmore, who was Miriam Wedeking, attended Lindenwood in 1937-39.

A future Lindenwood girl is La Dell Jean, who was born on June 3 to Sgt. and Mrs. Delbert D. Field, who are now living in the Philippine Islands where Sgt. Field is stationed with the Signal Corps of the United States Army. Mrs. Field was Audrey De Voe and she attended Lindenwood in 1942-43.

Gayle Allison is the name selected for the son born on May 5 to Mr. and Mrs. John Gerald Cuming, of 2227 Locust St., Denver, Colo. Mrs. Cuming was Rosemary Miller and she attended Lindenwood in 1937-38.

A daughter, who has been named Vicki, was born on March 24 to Mr. and Mrs. Lynn Odom, of 1920 St. Louis St., Fort Worth, Texas. Mrs. Odom was Jean Wilson and she attended Lindenwood in 1945-46.

Linda Royall is the name chosen for the daughter born on June 24 to Mr. and Mrs. Royall Bliss Smith, Jr., of 9149 S. Albany St., Evergreen Park, Ill. Mrs. Smith, who was Gail Frew, attended Lindenwood in 1946-47.

A son, who has been named James Brattstrom, was born on March 19 to Mr. and Mrs. J. L. Hoffman, of Larchmont, N. Y. Mrs. Hoffman was Jayne Brattstrom and she attended Lindenwood in 1940-41.

IN MEMORIAM

We record with deep regret the death of Mrs. Johanna Kaiser in New York City on November 26. Mrs. Kaiser, who was Johanna Stupp, was a member of the Class of '09. Lindenwood extends its condolences to all the members of her family.

With deep regret we record the death of Mrs. W. E. Bartelsmeyer, of 328 Weilesley Road, Philadelphia, Pa., on March 4. Mrs. Bartelsmeyer, who was Mary Lucille Cherry, attended Lindenwood in 1919-20. The sympathy of Lindenwood's alumnae and faculty is extended to all the members of her family.